

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF:

CASE 1730

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

JULY 31, 1959

DEARNLEY - MEIER & ASSOCIATES  
GENERAL LAW REPORTERS  
ALBUQUERQUE NEW MEXICO  
Phone CHapel 3-6691

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

(Examiner Hearing - Daniel S. Nutter)

Santa Fe, New Mexico NEW MEXICO

REGISTER

HEARING DATE July 31, 1959 TIME: 9 a.m.

NAME:	REPRESENTING:	LOCATION:
<i>James Jennings</i>	<i>Ambassador Oil</i>	<i>Roswell</i>

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO  
JULY 31, 1959

-----

IN THE MATTER OF: :  
 :  
 :  
CASE 1730 Application of Ambassador Oil Corporation :  
 for capacity allowables for five wells in :  
 the area of its water flood project in the :  
 North Caprock Queen Unit No. 2, Caprock- :  
 Queen Pool, Lea and Chaves Counties, New :  
 Mexico, and for the establishment of an ad- :  
 ministrative procedure whereby capacity al- :  
 lowables for wells in said project may be :  
 granted without notice and hearing. :  
 :  
-----

BEFORE:

Elvis A. Utz, Examiner.

T R A N S C R I P T   O F   P R O C E E D I N G S

MR. UTZ: The hearing will come to order, please. The first case on the docket will be 1730.

MR. PAYNE: Case 1730. Application of Ambassador Oil Corporation for capacity allowables for five wells in the area of its water flood project in the North Caprock Queen Unit No. 2, Caprock-Queen Pool, Lea and Chaves Counties, New Mexico, and for the establishment of an administrative procedure whereby capacity allowables for wells in said project may be granted without notice and hearing.

MR. UTZ: Appearances in this case, please.

MR. JENNINGS: I am James T. Jennings of Roswell, appearing on behalf of Ambassador Oil Corporation, Fort Worth.

MR. UTZ: Any other appearances? If not, you may proceed.

MR. JENNINGS: Mr. Examiner, before proceeding with the hearing and offering any testimony, Ambassador would like to amend its application to include Well No. 19-3, which is located in the SW/4 SW/4 of Section 7, Township 13 South, Range 32 East, Lea County, and to delete therefrom Well No. 26-3, which is located in the SW NE of Section 11, Township 13, South Range 31 East.

MR. UTZ: The location of the 19-3 was SW SW 7, 13, 32?

MR. JENNINGS: Yes, sir.

MR. UTZ: Is there objection to counsel's motion?

MR. PAYNE: Is 19-3 in Lea County?

MR. JENNINGS: Yes, sir. I think it is, everything in 32 is Lea County.

MR. UTZ: If there is no objection, the application will be amended as requested. You may continue.

MR. JENNINGS: Ambassador in this hearing would like to adopt the evidence introduced in Cases Nos. 1195 and 1433, and requests the Commission to incorporate the record in these Cases into the record in this case. We would also like to adopt the evidence which we introduced in Case No. 1294 at a hearing held on March 11, 1959, when a capacity allowable was requested and granted in connection with Wells Nos. 18-2, 22-1 and 19-1, and re-

quest the Commission incorporate the record in this Case in the present Case.

MR. UTZ: Without objection, the record of Cases 1195, 1433 and 1294 will be incorporated into the record of this Case.

MR. JENNINGS: Before proceeding with any testimony, I would just like to state that we feel that any additional testimony to the effect that capacity production is necessary in connection with water flood production would be time-consuming, superfluous, as we have had all the testimony before the Commission in all these other cases.

I would like to call Mr. Don Layton. Will you stand and be sworn, please?

(Witness sworn)

DON LAYTON,

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. JENNINGS:

Q State your name and occupation?

A I am Don Layton from Lovington, New Mexico, and I am project supervisor for Ambassador Oil in the Caprock-Queen and Langley-Mattix Field, Lea and Chaves Counties, New Mexico.

Q Does that include the Caprock-Queen Unit No. 2?

A Yes, sir, it does.

Q Do you have charge of that for Ambassador?

A Yes, sir.

Q How long have you engaged in that capacity, Mr. Layton?

A For nearly two years; since the middle of August of 1957.

Q And at all times since that date you have been in charge of operations there?

A Yes, sir.

Q Before coming to Caprock in 1957, what did you do and where were you employed?

A I was employed by Ambassador Oil Corporation for approximately three years prior to that time, in Franklin and Miami Counties in eastern Kansas as a project supervisor on two water flood projects there.

Q And prior to that, what water flood engineering experience had you had?

A I was associated with my father, an independent oil operator, in eastern Kansas in water flood operations for approximately seven years prior to that.

Q Then, in all, you have had some eleven years of experience as a water flood engineer --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- project manager?

A Yes, sir.

Q Are you familiar with the wells in the Caprock-Queen Unit No. 2 --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- and the production therefore?

A Yes, sir.

Q You haven't testified before the Commission prior --

A No, I have not.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 1 was marked for identification.)

Q Mr. Layton, I hand you here what has been marked as Exhibit 1, and ask you to identify that, please?

A This is a map of the Ambassador operated North Caprock Queen Unit No. 2.

Q Certain wells therein are circled in red. What do they reflect?

A The wells circled in red are those wells which are capable of producing oil and have been granted capacity allowables.

Q I believe there are fourteen of such wells?

A Yes, sir.

Q And then there are five wells circled in green. Which are those wells?

A Those are the wells which have more recently responded and are approaching or are at present capable of producing top unit allowable or above.

Q How has the response been in these wells, when did they start responding?

A All of these wells started responding in the middle to

the latter part of June, or in July -- early in July.

Q Have you made any additional injection wells recently?

A No, sir, not recently. We have applied for administrative approval, however, on three additional injection wells.

Q Where are those wells?

A It would be Well No. 29-1, located in the SE of the SW/4 of 36, Township 12 South, Range 31 East. Well No 27-3; located in the SE SE/4 of Section 11, 13, 31. Well No. 27-1, located in the NW/4 of the SE/4 of 11, 13, 31.

MR. UTZ: What was that second well, Mr. Layton?

A 27-3.

MR. UTZ: 27-3. And the third one?

A 27-1.

Q (By Mr. Jennings) Two of these wells are in the east or the south part of the Unit and the other in the north part of the Unit, is that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q Has administrative approval been granted, to your knowledge?

A To my knowledge, it has not.

Q What is the reaction of Well No.3-2?

A Well No. 3-2 has increased from production of approximately 2 to 4 barrels daily to rates of near 200 barrels daily.

Q What is that well producing at this time?

A Our belief is that our most recent test was 156 barrels

of oil, and 30 barrels of water.

Q Do you have an emergency allowable -- an emergency order has been granted granting capacity allowable in connection with that well?

A Yes, sir, it has.

Q Mr. Layton, do you feel that waste will result if production from that well is curtailed?

A Yes, sir.

Q That emergency order expires when?

A It is my knowledge it expires today.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 2 was marked for identification.)

Q I hand you here what has been marked as Exhibit 2, and ask you to identify that?

A This is a Conservation Commission Form C-116, indicating the approximate producing rates on the wells in question as of January and February of this year, prior to water flood response.

Q Generally, what does that indicate, the production of those wells?

A Generally, 1 to 2 barrels per well. Two wells, you will note, are 6 and 9 barrels respectively.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 3 was marked for identification.)

Q I hand you what has been marked Exhibit 3, and ask you to identify that.

A This is the same Commission Form indicating the most recent well test on four of the wells in question as of July 26th, 1959.

Q What does that show with reference to those wells, Mr. Layton?

A It shows that 1-2 is at present producing top unit allowable; 3-2 producing 140 barrels of oil, no water; 24-1 producing 32 barrels of oil and no water; 27-2 producing 21 barrels of oil with no water.

Q Do you feel that these wells -- the wells other than that well No. 3-2 will soon be capable of producing in excess of the capacity allowable?

A Yes, sir.

Q What day were those tests, Mr. Layton, on that?

A July 26th, with the exception of No. 3-2, which was July 24th.

Q No. 3-2 is the well which has the emergency order?

A Yes, sir.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 4 was marked for identification.)

Q Now, I've handed you Exhibit No. 4, and ask you to identify that and state what it is.

A This is Conservation Commission Form No. C-116, which indicates the July 26th test on Well No. 19-3.

Q And does that test indicate that that well is capable

of producing in excess of the ordinary unit allowable?

A Yes, sir, it does.

Q Mr. Layton, do you feel that if production from these wells -- these five wells, including the 3-2 Well, upon which an emergency order has been granted, is restricted, that waste will result?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do you think that restriction in any way of any of these wells will result in a lesser recovery of oil and waste?

A Yes, sir, I do.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 5 was marked for identification.)

Q I hand you what has been marked Exhibit 5, and ask you to identify that.

Q This is our regular monthly -- part of our regular monthly progress report, which we call our "Monthly Flood Performance Report." It reflects the monthly, total and daily averages of water injected, indicates the average well head pressures, and the total cumulative injection into each well. In the case of the producing wells, it indicates the monthly oil and water production, and the cumulative water flood oil and water production.

Q And that's -- go ahead.

A This has no bearing on previous oil recovery by primary method.

Q This reflects recovery under the present water flood

project?

A Yes, sir.

Q And that reflects the monthly production for the month of July -- June, 92,850 barrels?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q Attached to that, is there a list of the tests on the various wells --

A Yes, sir, there is.

Q -- which have reflected some increase in production?

A Yes, sir.

Q That doesn't include all the wells on the project, does it?

A No, it does not. This generally includes only the responding wells or the more pertinent wells. We keep records, of course, on each individual well, but the least pertinent wells are generally not incorporated into the monthly report.

(Thereupon, Ambassador's Exhibit No. 6 was marked for identification.)

Q I hand you Exhibit 6, and ask you to state what that is.

A This is a part of our monthly progress report, also reflecting rate curves on oil production, water production, water injection, pressure, and the number of injection and producing wells within the given months indicated.

Q What does that indicate, Mr. Layton, generally, --

A Beg pardon?

Q -- concerning the production? Does it indicate production is rising?

A Yes, sir, production is rising steadily.

Q Have you reached the capacity, the peak of your production?

A Very nearly. I believe that our peak production will occur during July or August, this month or next.

Q Mr. Layton, again referring to Exhibit 1, which is the plat, how many remaining producing wells are there in this Unit?

A Other than these in question?

Q Other than those in which we now have an application for a capacity allowable?

A There are four remaining wells.

Q That is the Well No. 26-3, --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- No. 27-4, --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- 27-5, --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- and 27-7?

A Yes, sir.

Q Are those wells located in the SE SW part of the Unit?

A Yes, sir.

Q In your opinion, when do you think that these wells

are likely to respond to the water flood injection?

A Well No. 36-3 for which we will have no concrete production increase there, has shown a definite gas increase this month, and has shown flares of increased production, but nothing substantial yet. This is a general pattern followed by oil-producing wells in or surrounding the water flood area. In the case of 26-3, it would be, in my opinion, that we will experience response there within the next fifteen to thirty days.

Q When do you expect to experience some response in connection with the remaining three wells?

A 27-4, we can probably expect response within sixty to ninety days following the time injection is initiated into 27-1 and 27-3. In the case of 27-7, it will be in the proximity of thirty days longer than 27-4 due to the fact that it will only have a one-way advantage from the injection. Response on 27-4 will be necessary before we can convert No. 27-6 to effect the two-way drive, or the Comet Well that is being initiated on 27-7.

Q When do you expect a response on the final well, which is 27-5, SW SW Section 11?

A There again, if it follows the general pattern of other wells in the Unit, it will be my opinion that sixty to ninety days after injection on the initiation of injection into 27-6.

Q And you feel that these wells will respond at different intervals --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- and not at the same time?

A No, sir, I don't believe so.

Q In connection with these additional wells, do you feel that if production from these wells is restricted that the ultimate recovery of oil and waste will occur?

A Yes, sir.

MR. JENWINGS: I believe that's all.

MR. PORTER: Any questions of the witness?

MR. IRBY: Could I make a statement at this time, Mr. Examiner?

MR. PAYNE: Wait until the witness is excused, Mr. Irby.

MR. IRBY: I thought you might want to question this witness after my statement.

MR. UTZ: If so, we can always reopen questioning.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. PAYNE:

Q Mr. Layton, did you say that your project, as a whole, probably will hit its peak about August?

A That would be my estimation.

Q Does it decline rapidly?

A The decline is fairly rapid to a point. If you'll note, from approximately 40,000 barrels, 30,000 to 40,000 barrels per month, the decline there has been quite rapid. Generally, you can expect a decline very nearly at the same rate, perhaps not quite

as extreme, down to near the same point, possibly a little higher. At that point, the general pattern is that your curve will flatten out and taper more gradually from that point.

Q Do you have any idea when you propose to convert the 27-6?

A No, sir. 27-6 is mechanically ready at any time, of course.

Q You are waiting on the response from 27-4?

A Yes, sir, that will be necessary to convert that well.

Q Is there a water flood project immediately to the south of Ambassador's project?

A Yes, sir.

Q Who has that?

A Great Western Drilling Company.

Q And you've been working with them in an effort to maintain the same pattern?

A Yes, sir.

Q What about to the west there, is your average at about the limits of the pool?

A Yes, sir, it is.

Q And to the east is the Graridge Unit?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PAYNE: That's all. Thank you.

MR. UTZ: Are there other questions?

QUESTIONS BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. Layton, I note on Exhibit 3 that you have potentialized your three wells for 340 barrels a day, and on your cumulative summary on Exhibit 5 you have only accumulated 662 barrels. Has the response on this well be very recent?

A Not so recent, but fairly rapid. The majority of the increase was in the latter part of June and early in July.

Q How rapidly do these wells respond?

A Generally, quite rapidly. This is, of course, dependent on the injection pattern immediately surrounding that well. Response on a producing well where it is affected by only one injection well is very often quite slow. However, if it is bordered by two injection -- two or more injection wells, we usually experience a rapid increase.

Q Your injection Well 2-1 has only injected around 74,000 barrels. Would you say that is the cause of your response on your 3-2?

A Yes, sir.

Q And I believe you said --

A Injection also from 4-1 would have considerable effect on it, 3-2.

Q Well, that injection well was further away and has injected only about half the amount of water. Do you think that has any effect on it?

A Yes, sir. I don't recall the exact figure, but Well No. 4-1 had fairly low primary cumulative, which consequently would

require considerably less cumulative injection to effect fill-up in that particular area. Further, Well No. 3-2 was one of the -- in fact, is the newest well in the Unit at the time of unitization and also had a low cumulative, which, as I say, would consequently require less injection fill-up in that particular area for the same response.

Q You've not converted the 29-1 yet, I believe?

A No, sir.

Q Do you have an application in for administrative approval of injection into that one?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PAYNE: That was authorized on July 23rd, Mr. Examiner.

Q And you are asking for capacity allowables on your 1-2, the 24-1 and your 27-2 for the reason that you believe that they have shown response in recent days?

A Yes, sir.

MR. UTZ: Are there any other questions of the witness? If not, you may make your statement, Mr. Irby.

MR. IRBY: Mr. Examiner, I note that over in the Caprock Unit Graridge operated number -- it doesn't give the number -- North Caprock Queen Unit No. 1, that there are several wells there that are encircled by the purple pencil, indicating an injection well or proposed injection well, and I'm not sure that that has anything to do with this case, but it being adjacent to this operation, it naturally aroused my curiosity, and second, and

most important, is that there has been nothing put into the record, to my knowledge, concerning the casing and cementing construction that exists in the proposed three injection wells, 28-1, 27-3 and 27-1. Nor has there been anything put into the record concerning the chemical quality of water that is being injected. The State Engineer is very much concerned with the protection of the fresh water that exists in the area, and would be opposed to injection through any wells which might permit contamination of those fresh waters.

MR. UTZ: Mr. Payne, did the Applicant supply the casing information?

MR. PAYNE: You will have to ask Mr. Stamets about that, Mr. Examiner.

MR. UTZ: Perhaps the witness can answer that for us.

MR. LAYTON: Mr. Examiner, I can't say whether or not casing information was supplied with the application. However, I can -- if you like -- I can give you detailed description of the general procedure followed in preparing wells in this Unit for injection.

MR. UTZ: All right, sir, why don't you do that?

A (By Mr. Layton) The original wells -- well, to begin with, all of the injection wells used were originally producing wells. All of these, of course, have completion records filed with the Commission, which would indicate casing set at a point usually ten to thirty feet above the pay zone, and cemented in-place at

that point. Now the practice has been, in converting a producing well into injection in this Unit, to go in and set a cement or Cal seal plug or otherwise protect the pay zone and then to set a liner or a section of casing smaller than the original production casing inside the well at that point immediately above the pay zone, and cement it in-place at that point with enough casing being used to extend up into the original well casing, cemented from top to bottom.

Q (By Mr. Utz) Is the liner set to the bottom of the hole?

A No, sir, to the top of the pay zone, top of the Queen sand.

Q Where did you say the original casing was set?

A In varied -- in some cases, the casing was set at the top of the Queen sand. However, in most cases, it was not, it was set twenty to thirty feet above the Queen sand, and in a producing well this posed no problem. However, in a water injection well, there are certain formations exposed, which, with the advent of water into the well will cave or sluff in, otherwise fill up the well. They've also been considered as possible thief zones to injected water under pressure. Of course, a well with appreciable pressure, the prevalence of the thief zone would not be probable. However, as I mentioned before, the sluffing or caving action in the exposed formation pose a problem immediately. All of the injection wells in this Unit have been so completed. And the case on the present application, 29-1, was so equipped with a liner and

cemented in-place two days ago. And 27-3 is already recompleted, and 27-1 is in the process.

QUESTIONS BY MR. PAYNE:

Q To the best of your knowledge, Mr. Layton, since you've been operating this project, have you had any problem of casing leaks above the top of the producing horizon?

A In two instances we did have, yes, sir; not actually casing leaks, but faulty liner completions.

Q Were you able to detect this?

A Yes, sir.

Q How was that accomplished?

A We ran what is referred to as an isoflow survey. This is a radioactive log of your injected fluids to determine the exact point or zones which water is entering the formation or leaving the well bore.

Q That is your common practice, to run such a test?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PAYNE: That's all. Thank you.

QUESTIONS BY MR. UTZ:

Q Then, where the original casing is set immediately above the top of the Queen, you don't do any further work on the well?

A No, sir, not if it is set at a point close enough to the pay zone. We have a stringer of anhydrite immediately above the Queen sand which is a tight nonporous formation, if the casing

is set into or to the top of this particular zone, and there is essentially no danger of thieving or loss of injected water.

Q Are you injecting through tubing or through the casing?

A Generally through the casing. We have tubing in two wells, I believe.

Q How old is the casing in some of these wells?

A This field was originally drilled in, I believe in 1946, the majority of the wells were drilled. So it would be approximately thirteen years old. There were two or three cases where there was evidence that used casing had been run at the time of well completion, and indicated that it was not in satisfactory condition for use in an injection well, and in these instances we have recompleted with a full string of new casing set inside the old casing in lieu of the conversion set of liners which we do set in most of these.

Q What is your injection pressure?

A Approximately 1,050 pounds maximum at the present time. That varies from well to well, as you will note on Exhibit 5.

Q And what is the depth of the Queen, on the average?

A Approximately 3,025 feet.

Q So you have around 2500, 2600 pounds at the bottom of the casing shoe, do you not?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would there be any testing that would be advis-

able for converting an injection well?

A The casing generally is tested at the time of recom-  
pletion. After the liner is cemented, of course, the liner and  
casing section remain plugged at the bottom while the cement sets  
up and before drying up with the pressure up on the casing usually  
500 to 1,000 pounds surface pressure; very similar to manner of  
completion of new casing strings on new wells.

Q And that tests casing from the lower shoe?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do you perform these tests on wells which you do not  
set your lower liner?

A In the casing of producing wells, no, sir, we do not.

Q Do you think such a test might be advisable?

A I don't feel that it would be, no, sir.

Q You feel that you can detect any water that might get  
through the casing soon enough, before it did irreparable damage  
to fresh water?

A Yes, sir. Along that line with fresh water, of course,  
we are doubly protected against the fresh water zones inasmuch  
as the surface casing is set below the fresh water in addition to  
the producing casing, and the surface casing, of course, is cemented  
from top to bottom.

MR. PAYNE: So actually you are injecting through  
what you might call tubing. It is casing, but --

A Yes, sir, in a sense, but with respect to the fresh

water zones. We are injecting through tubing, we are doubly cased.

MR. UTZ: Any other questions of the witness?

MR. IRBY: May I question the witness?

MR. UTZ: Certainly.

QUESTIONS BY MR. IRBY:

Q I'm a little reluctant to question the witness, and I'm a little reluctant to oppose a water flood that has proceeded to this point because I realize the probability of waste of petroleum products due to fouling up of the flood, but I don't recall having seen this witness here before, and in one of these cases, and I think he may be unfamiliar with the State Engineer and our position, that we must oppose the injection of any water that might possibly contaminate the fresh water zones, and I'm not talking about the Ogallala alone, I am talking about the possibility of fresh water in the Santa Rosa formation also. And the instances where the surface casing goes through the Santa Rosa formation is very rare and I seriously doubt that these do, and I would like to ask the witness at what depths his surface casing is set in each of these three wells.

A Without checking our completion records, I couldn't answer that absolutely correct. However, generally, the pattern of this Field has been to set surface casing between 300 to 400 feet, which would not be through the Santa Rosa water. However, it is our opinion that the Santa Rosa water is not productive in that particular area. We have a number of radioactive logs in that area,

and I don't recall any evidence that the Santa Rosa might be productive in that particular area. It may be.

Q Well, the fact of the matter is, that there are places where the Santa Rosa formation contains no water, there are other places where it does contain water due to the undulation of the formation. Pressure can drive contaminates through the formation to the areas where the fresh water does exist. It isn't in large quantities as it is in the Ogallala formation. It is the contention of the State Engineer that in all injection wells -- all proposed injection wells, information should be submitted to the State Engineer prior to the Examiner Hearing on these matters, giving the detailed casing and cementing construction of the proposed well.

MR. JENNINGS: Mr. Irby, I hate to interrupt you, but I would like to make this observation to the Examiner in the form of an objection to this line of a statement at this time by the State Engineer. I think the procedure has been set up at an original hearing, and the State Engineer at that time had an opportunity to protest, as I understand, and the original order provided for administrative procedure whereby additional injection wells could be permitted, and I think that we have generally followed this out. Now, we want to give the State Engineer any information that he might desire or to cooperate with him in any manner, but in making a statement such as this, I don't think that it should be considered as testimony by the Examiner. It is merely

a statement, and I don't think it is proper at this time, but I just want to interpose my objection. You may proceed.

MR. UTZ: Do you recall what the procedure was in regard to the State Engineer?

MR. PAYNE: I don't in the Ambassador.

MR. UTZ: In some cases I was under the impression that they were to be advised of the casing of these wells, either through us or through the operators.

MR. PAYNE: Is this in a declared water basin?

MR. IRBY: Yes, sir.

MR. UTZ: You have not received any information regarding the casing program on the three injection wells?

MR. IRBY: No, sir, the only information we received was the docket announcing the hearing.

MR. PAYNE: Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)

MR. UTZ: Back on the record.

MR. JENNINGS: I believe this takes care of my objection.

MR. UTZ: Do you want to withdraw the objection?

MR. JENNINGS: If Mr. Irby is satisfied, why I will withdraw my objection to his statement.

MR. UTZ: All right, let the record so show. Mr. Irby, you have a statement?

MR. IRBY: Yes, sir, in view of the off the record discussion with the water flood supervisor or Ambassador Corporation,

the objections of the State Engineer to the conversion of Wells 27-1, 27-3, and 29-1 to water injection wells is withdrawn.

MR. UTZ: Are there any other statements to be made?

MR. JENNINGS: May I ask Mr. Irby a question? Mr. Irby, if the additional injection Wells 27-4, 27-7, and 27-5 which are, let's see, 27-6, that's the only one, if it is completed in the same manner in which Mr. Layton has explained to you that these last three wells have been completed and tested, will that be satisfactory to the State Engineer?

MR. IRBY: It will.

MR. JENNINGS: That's all.

MR. UTZ: Any other statements to be made?

MR. JENNINGS: No further statements. I would just like to call the Examiner's attention to the fact that the emergency order expired this morning at 7:00 a.m. and we would like, if possible, to have the new order, if granted, effective this morning at 7:00 a.m.

MR. UTZ: All right, sir. Any other questions of the witness? If not, the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused)

MR. UTZ: The case will be taken under advisement.

